GNCoC General Committee Minutes
June 5, 2024

1. Call to Order
a. Wendy LeBlanc called the meeting to order at 9 am and led attendees in a round of introductions.
2. Announcement
a. Wendy LeBlanc reminded attendees that the GNCoC does not meet in the month of July. 
3. Approval of Minutes
a. Wendy LeBlanc asked for a motion to approve the May 1 GNCoC General Committee meeting minutes. The motion was made by Mike Apfelberg, and seconded by Bobbie Bagley. The motion carried unanimously.
4. Subcommittee Updates
a. Youth Homelessness – Mike Apfelberg
i. The Youth Subcommittee has been actively working on the YHDP Grant, and has submitted the first draft of the Coordinated Community Plan (CCP) and is awaiting feedback from HUD on this draft. 
ii. Two agencies have responded to the RFPs released. The YHDP Grant is administered by Harbor Care who is Nashua’s HUD Collaborative Applicant. The evaluation of these proposals will be done by a subcommittee including HEAL members and other agencies without conflict of interest. We will provide updates at the August YHDP meeting. 
iii. Tomorrow June 6 is our monthly Youth Subcommittee meeting, at 9 am on zoom. It is open to anyone who would like to participate. We discuss larger strategic items (like the YHDP grant), but also have standing items such as current youth needs.
b. Health Services Coordination – Mark Perkins
i. Health Services Coordination Subcommittee brings together shelters, respites, supportive services, and outreach providers with representatives from St Joseph and Southern NH Health System hospitals to work to find shelter for those being discharged from hospitals. Most time it is a case-by-case determination of an appropriate space, and whether shelter programs are able to support medical needs. 
ii. There is an ongoing discussion at this committee and at the State level of the lack of respite beds available.
iii. Anyone working in health services is encouraged to attend. This committee meets the Fourth Thursday of the month at 9 am on zoom. 
c. Outreach – Bobbie Bagley
i. Outreach subcommittee is composed of all of the organizations with community health workers and outreach workers who are doing outreach to those in encampments or experiencing unsheltered homelessness.
ii. The Outreach subcommittee meets the fourth Tuesday of the month at St Patrick’s in person. 
iii. They are working on a mapping system that identifies where encampments are throughout the city. The goal of this system is to identify where people are to better support their needs, ensure they are entered into HMIS, help connect to mental health, housing, and treatment services, with an approach of meeting people where they are. At the last meeting, they had training on the mapping tool which includes uploading pictures of encampments, determining activity level, and if inactive whether encampment needs to be cleared. They also are working on tracking the number of items given to each person to decrease debris/waste left behind at encampment sites. Bobbie suggested presenting this tracking tool at a future meeting so people can see the differentiation between encampment sites; some operate as communities and work to keep order whereas others are unclean and have sanitation issues. She shared the key to helping those living in encampments maintain safe living conditions is through communication and effective outreach work.
iv. Mike Apfelberg shared that United Way is often the donor for items given out in outreach activities, and they are open to feedback on how to improve if they are contributing to debris. Sue Mead remarked that sometimes waste happens due to rain, vandalism, or other conditions ruining tents/tarps/sleeping bags. She shared she is having ongoing conversation about safe and responsible disposal. Bobbie shared that when complaints come in, the City does need to respond in some capacity, and that not all waste found is actually being created by those living in the encampments. 
v. Jane Goodman shared that they log all items they distribute in Coordinated Entry, which is a requirement of their ESG funding. It was encouraged that all log these items in HMIS or check what has already been distributed using HMIS. Chertina Walker mentioned there is an outreach model that will be implemented in HMIS soon, where we will be able to track encampments and which clients are living in which encampment.
vi. Mandy Regan complimented all participants in this conversation on the strength-based, client focused language used.
vii. Heidi from Department of Public Health shared they recently completed a trial run of mosquito trap testing within encampment sites; our homeless population is far more susceptible to diseases transmitted by ticks and mosquitos, and with climate changes we need to be considering the risk to those sleeping outside. Our outreach teams currently distribute wipes that help combat ticks and mosquitos.
d. Coordinated Entry – Doug Howard
i. Coordinated Entry meets next on June 26 at 1 pm on zoom. Please email Doug if you would like to be added to this meeting.
ii. At this subcommittee, they discuss data quality, HMIS and coordinated entry updates. Coordinated Entry is a statewide program that helps the most vulnerable in our community to access housing. 
iii. Over the lats few months, this committee has worked to clean up the list to ensure accuracy so that prioritization is happening effectively.
iv. Doug reminded attendees that updating client notes in HMIS helps those managing the Coordinated Entry program to keep the prioritization list as accurate as possible.
e. NH Veterans – Danny Santiago
i. Danny represents the GNCoC on the Statewide Veterans Subcommittee. They are working on a pilot program to get landlords to allow for shared living for veterans (Example: 2 Bedroom apartment with 2 leases for 2 single veterans). Mandy Regan remarked that 6/4/2024 was the Statewide Veteran Ending Homelessness Summit, and they are hoping to take successful strategies from this work with veterans and apply them to other subpopulations.
f. Executive – Wendy LeBlanc
i. The Executive Committee meets monthly to plan for General Committee meetings, other projects, and to discuss subcommittee work.
ii. Maryse Wirbal successfully secured grant funding from the Nashua Rotary for us to hire a consultant to develop a Strategic Plan for the GNCoC. The last Strategic Plan for the GNCoC was done in 2004!
iii. Wendy’s role as Chair of the GNCoC is to ensure we comply with HUD mandates so that we maximize funding opportunities for our community, however this is an opportunity for us to come together as a community and to decide the gaps in services, needs, and how to fill them. 
iv. We will put out an RFP for a Strategic Planning consultant for this project, and then the Strategic Planning process will take place over during Fall 2024 – Spring 2025.
v. Bob Keating shared his perspective on the 20th Anniversary of the development of the “Ending Homelessness” Strategic Plan for our Community. 20 years ago, the federal government introduced the CoC model, while simultaneously the National Alliance to End Homelessness developed a template for ending homelessness in the United States. Bob was on the NSKS Board of Directors at the time, and had been working in the Mental Health field for 30 years. The idea that we were going to “end homelessness” at the time was hard for Bob to grasp, but he was excited by the thinking and planning happening at that time.
vi. Bob shared a quote from the 2004 Nashua Plan, entitled “A Home for Everyone.” In 2004, our PIT Count had 836 people experiencing homelessness. The plan was based on three principles – preventing homelessness whenever possible, rapidly rehousing people when homelessness can’t be prevented, and providing wrap around services that will ensure housing stability. The Federal Government set timelines to end homelessness, but no longer do this and instead use “reduction” language. 
vii. Bob shared quotes from the 2001 Urban Institute Report “What Will It Take to End Homelessness”; including “the housing market is getting worse; housing costs will push the working poor out of their homes; although the availability of homelessness services has increased over the last decade, meeting the needs of the homeless is increasingly difficult.”
viii. Bob shared a quote from Mayor Donchess in 1987, “Housing affordability is emerging as a national issue, especially in areas of the country such as Nashua… safe, decent and affordable housing is no longer a reality for much of our population. It seems that the American Dream of homeownership is no longer attainable to the average working family.”
ix. The 2004 community plan included a “Good Neighbor Agreement”, where 25 agencies signed an agreement saying we would align with these strategies to end homelessness in our community. The first group of people we ended homelessness for in Nashua was those with HIV/AIDS. The second group was Veterans (with current language of “functionally zero”.) The next subpopulation Bob thinks we should address is the chronically homeless, using the Housing First Model.
x. Jane Goodman emphasized the importance of partnership with the City in our strategic planning to achieve some of the goals Bob outlined. Mike Apfelberg thanked Bob for sharing his passion and expertise. Sue Mead shared a need for gradual levels of care for those with Severe and Persistent Mental Illness.  
xi. Mel Moran, COO of Wanderlust and Chairman of Planning and Economic Development committee for Board of Alderman shared that all City Land use goes through his committee, and they have implemented that any city land being sold for development is required to include subsidized/section 8 housing. He shared that you don’t always need to go to City Department directors, that there is support for our work at the Aldermanic level and Aldermen are able to initiate and/or sponsor legislation. He encouraged attendees to attend city rezoning conversations occurring. 
g. Data – Wendy LeBlanc
i. The Data Subcommittee meets monthly. The committee ensures data collection across the CoC is accurate and that reporting to HUD is timely.
ii. Over the past six months, the Data Subcommittee has been assessing how our System Performance Measures compare to other CoCs across the country. On the positive side, we have less people living in unsheltered homelessness than other CoCs; on the growth side, we have longer lengths of stay in shelter. We are working on improving this System Performance Measure and others, receiving TA from HUD on this. 
h. Data Quality Presentation – Robyn Malchanoff, ICA
i. Robyn Malchanoff shared the Annual Performance Report (APR), which is required by anyone inputting into HMIS and receiving CoC funding. It shows how projects are performing, and provides data quality metrics. Robyn encouraged all agencies who enter into HMIS to run their APR on a regular basis to assess data quality and areas for improvement.
ii. Areas to focus on for data quality:
1. Universal Data Elements – Veteran Status, Project Start Date, Relationship to Household, Enrollment in CoC, Disabling Condition
2. Income and Housing Data – Income and Sources at Start, Income and Sources at Annual Assessment, Income and Sources at Exit. These assessments have some of the highest rates of data errors!
3. Personally Identifiable Information: Name, SSN, DOB, Race/Ethnicity, Gender
iii. Iraida asked about ability to analyze intersectionality of LGBTQIA+ identity and age within HMIS, as we are seeing growing needs in this population. Chertina Walker said we could pull a custom report for this.
iv. Our NOFO funding is more related to the quality of our data than our narrative; if data is missing it can reduce the amount of funding our community receives. Also, if data is missing, your client may not be appropriately prioritized in different housing queues.
v. Jane Goodman shared that they are working on legislative advocacy to relax ID laws as some people cannot get their SSN cards, and thus can’t get ID cards.
vi. It was suggested that we have a training for direct service staff on asking these questions in trauma-informed manner to increase the amount of data received and reduce data errors. Iraida Munoz shared that Community Health Workers have discussed doing this training. Sue Mead shared she could help facilitate such a training.
5. Capacity Openings/Updates
a. Shelters
i. NSKS – No openings.
ii. Southern NH Rescue Mission – Three Top Bunks for Men, 8-9 women’s beds at Hope Center.
iii. Bridges –two units available, one of which is ADA Unit. 
b. Transitional Housing
i. Marguerite’s Place – full with transition ongoing currently. Application is online, wait averages 1 year. 
ii. Front Door Agency – Application online. Always transitions happening. If you have a family with a Single Mom under the age of 35 with children under the age of 12, have them apply and move through the process. When they apply they get an email from Sherry they need to reply back to email in order to set up an appointment.
iii. Family Promise – have some transitions going on, but have 18 on waitlist.
iv. Bridges – has openings for Transitional Hosing
v. Veterans – have six openings (4 in Nashua, 2 in Manchester) and a waiting list of about 20+. 
c. Permanent Supportive Housing 
i. 15 people confirmed chronically homeless, 5 with voucher in hand, 6 unable to be contacted, 4 are in process, 1 has been removed off list, 2 have been housed, all between 25 – 61 years old. 
d. Rapid Rehousing 
i. All folks in PSH report are coming from Coordinated Entry list. Rapid Rehousing is not contingent on chronic status. 
ii. Mary’s House application goes through Nashua Housing Authority. SRO for Women. 
e. Other: Jennifer Rogers from AmeriHealth Caritas shared their Annual Employment Resource Fair will take place next week in Manchester. It includes mock interviews, job interview appropriate attire, catered food and more. They will pay for a bus pass for individuals to attend. Ashley will send out the flyer with more details. 
6. Adjournment
a. Wendy LeBlanc adjourned the meeting at 10:30 am.
